 FACULTY COUNCIL MEETING
3:00 p.m., Tuesday, November 12, 2019
Council Room, 412 Student Union
AGENDA:

	 1.	Roll Call

	 2.	Approval of the October 8, 2019 Minutes
	 3.	Approval of Agenda
	 4.	Special Reports:
			A.   Dr. Brenda Smith - SCORE
			B.   Michael Robinson – OSU Public Safety Officer
  
	 5.	President Hargis – Remarks and Comments 

	 6.	Report of Status of Faculty Council Recommendations:
		President Hargis, Provost Sandefur and/or Vice Presidents

	 7.	Reports of Liaison Representatives –

A. SGA – Ashely Schultz

		SGA College Elections Next Week 
Increasing Social Media for SGA to reach more of the student body

B. Emeriti Association – Barbara Miller

Baseball Coach Josh Halliday was the guest speaker at our November Dinner.  He spoke about progress on the new stadium, the state-of-the-art systems being added, and showed schematics on the seats which will be available for purchase as individual or season tickets.  

The December Emeriti Dinner will be held December 9 in conjunction with the Olli group at Meditations. Entertainment will be the Stillwater High School Choir. The making the Most of Retirement group will visit the Poinsettia house on campus.  

A review is underway of the Emeriti group constitution and bylaws. 

01November tours included a trip to the National Weather Center on November 7. More tours are planned for spring.

C. Graduate Council – Rebecca Sheehan

Academic Program Committee. A variety of degree modifications were approved.

Slate Operations. Dr. Brenda Smith reported that Slate is now up and fully functioning for both domestic and international applications. Julie Cunningham, manager of the Graduate Admissions Process, is continuing to host training sessions for groups.

Summer Research Writing Course. In response to student feedback, the Summer Research Writing Course conducted by Dr. Steph Link will now be 10 week course in the summer rather than the original 8 week format.

3600 Critical Skills. 360 is OSU’s graduate student professional development program that includes communication, instruction, research, management, leadership and wellness dimensions. Dr. Smith gave an update that 3600 participation this fall exceeds participation for all of last year. 

Requirement for Advisor Voting in the Affirmative. Council endorsed removing the requirement that the advisor must vote in the affirmative for a passing thesis or dissertation defense. The Council will vote on this measure after receiving feedback from the Graduate Faculty Subject Matter Group Meetings.

Graduate Faculty Training. A Graduate Faculty Professional Development/Training working group from Graduate Council, representing all groups, is developing a needs assessment survey for all new and existing graduate faculty at OSU. The survey will take place in spring 2020, and all graduate faculty are encouraged to complete it. This survey will inform how training will be developed for graduate faculty.

Dual MS. Dean Tucker explained that graduate programs with a specific population of well-qualified students, typically those with extensive career experience, are creating opportunities for dual master’s degrees. This is somewhat analogous to 4+1 programs. For example, the MS in Health Care Administration and the MBA programs have designed a curriculum that shares 15 hours and leads to the completion of both master’s degrees simultaneously.

D. Women’s Faculty Council – Awilda Rodriguez Carrion

We received a good turnout of applications for our inaugural Women’s Faculty Council Outstanding Achievement Awards. While all of the candidates nominated were deserving, we have selected three awardees to honor for their accomplishments in research, scholarship, and mentorship. The three awardees will be formally announced at the University Convocation on December 11th at 3 pm.

The speaker for the November WFC meeting was Dr. Melanie Wilcox, Assistant Professor and Director of Counseling Psychology, who spoke on ‘Understanding the Lives of Lower Socioeconomic Status Students in Higher Education’. Dr. Wilcox touched on the financial difficulties many students experience, and the effect of these difficulties on their education, University success, and overall well-being. She encourages faculty to foster positive relationships with students and encourage them to reach out for assistance, look for warning signs, familiarize themselves with campus and community resources, and to be an advocate for students who are struggling.

Upcoming meetings and events:

· December WFC meeting on December 4th, 4-6 pm, Iron Monk Brewing Company
o This event is a come-and-go social event for all interested participants to meet other faculty and connect in a casual environment
· Due to unforeseen circumstances, the anticipated January seminar by Sanaa El-Sayed has been canceled. Stay tuned for further information about the January meeting.

Anyone interested in the WFC can visit our website at womensfacultycouncil.okstate.edu and sign up to be put on our email list.





E. Wellness Center – Kim Beard



	 8.	Reports of Standing Committees:
		a.	Academic Standards and Policies:  Eric Rebek – Update
			Recommendation: Proposed Policy Revision to Improve Accuracy of the Freshman Cohort*
		b.	Athletics:  Justin Talley – No Report
		c.	Budget: Jam Khojasteh – No Report
		d.	Campus Facilities, Safety, and Security:  Karen Neurohr – No Report
		e.	Diversity:  Justin Moss – No Report
f.	Faculty:  Matt Lovern – No Report
g.	Long-Range Planning and Information Technology: Christopher Crick – No Report
		h.	Research: Dianne McFarlane – No Report
i.	Retirement & Fringe Benefits: Griffin Pivateau – No Report
j.	Rules and Procedures:  Pamela Lovern – No Report
		k.  Student Affairs and Learning Resources:  Toby Nelson – No Report

	 9.	Old Business – 
	10.	New Business – Executive Committee recommendations
		Recommendation: Restriction of HLC Additional Locations*
		Resolution: Continued Robust “Commitment to the OSU Strategic Plan”*	
	11.	 Adjournment

Refreshments will be served at 2:45 p.m.


            Amended by          Passed        Failed

Recommendation No. 19-11-01-ASP			1.________________   ______    _________

Moved by:  Academic Standards & Policies 			2.________________   ______    _________

Seconded by: 			3.________________   ______   _________

        Passed         Tabled         Failed 			4.________________   ______   _________ 

Title:       Proposed Policy Revision to Improve Accuracy of the Freshman Cohort	


The Faculty Council Recommends to President Hargis that:  

OSU Policy 2-0206 Adding and Dropping Courses & Withdrawing from the University be changed as follows: assess the non-refundable penalty referenced in section 5.01.C of OSU Policy 2-0206 as a fee rather than as a portion of tuition to improve the accuracy of our first-time, full-time freshman cohort.

Rationale:

Students who enroll in classes, never attend, and withdraw from OSU after the nonrestrictive period often petition for a refund of tuition and fees. The Refund of Tuition and Fees policy (contained in OSU Policy 2-0206) states, “… a portion of the tuition may be non-refundable because the University has incurred costs associated with advising, registration, and reserving class seats that could not be occupied by other students.” Students who are assessed this non-refundable portion of tuition are included in the freshman cohort because they were assessed some tuition.

The proposed policy change is to assess the penalty (currently $20 per credit hour) as a fee rather than as a portion of tuition, allowing us to exclude them from the freshman cohort. This adjustment would result in a more accurate freshman cohort, could improve retention rates, and would have no impact to students.

Proposed Policy Revision with Track Changes
[bookmark: UAR-2.2]
Refunds of Tuition and Fees 

5.01 According to the Oklahoma State Regents for Higher Education, institutions may refund tuition and fees paid by a student who must withdraw from the institution due to hardship or extraordinary circumstances. Students may only petition for a refund of tuition and fees for courses in which they have officially withdrawn – refunds will not be granted for courses with assigned grades. Students with the following or similar conditions may qualify for refunds: 

A. Written verification from a recognized professional (e.g., physician) that the student must withdraw because of serious illness, injury, or personal emergency of the student or a member of the immediate family. 

B. Written verification from an appropriate representative or publication of the university proving that the student was given misinformation as to the correct deadline for receiving a refund of tuition and fees. 

C. On a one-time basis, students who enroll, do not attend/participate in any of their classes during a given term, and fail to cancel their enrollment are generally granted a partial full refund. However, a portion of the tuition a non-refundable fee may be assessed because the University has incurred costs associated with advising, registration, and reserving class seats that could not be occupied by other students. 

D. Other hardship or extraordinary circumstances that have arisen after the refund deadline.


Discussion/Approval Record
	Committee/Council
	Date Approved

	Directors of Student Academic Services
	October 16, 2019

	Instruction Council
	October 3, 2019

	Faculty Council Academic Standards and Policies Committee
	October 16, 2019

	Faculty Council
	

	Council of Deans and Provost
	

	President/Executive Team
	





            Amended by          Passed        Failed

Recommendation No. 19-11-01-Exec. Com			1.________________   ______    _________

Moved by:  Executive Committee 			2.________________   ______    _________

Seconded by: 			3.________________   ______   _________

        Passed         Tabled         Failed 			4.________________   ______   _________ 

Title:  Restriction of HLC Additional Locations   	


The Faculty Council Recommends to President Hargis that:  

The following policy be adopted by Oklahoma State University.



Rationale:

If instruction, whether in-person or electronically-delivered, is provided for 50% or more of the coursework for a degree program at a specific location, then that site is listed as an additional location for OSU with the institutional accreditor, the Higher Learning Commission (HLC). Once HLC recognizes the additional location, then it is listed on the OSU Program Participation Agreement (PPA) with the Department of Education and federal financial aid can be offered at the site.

Restricting the number of additional locations, as defined by the HLC, to two or fewer reduces costs and decreases accreditation liability. Currently, OSU has two of these additional locations, OSU-OKC and Cherokee Nation Hospital in Tahlequah, which is inactive until fall 2020. A third additional location allows the HLC to request on-site accreditation visits at two randomly chosen sites from the additional locations. In addition to these visits, the site would be subject to all federal compliance requirements, including the crime and safety reporting that OSU maintains and publishes to comply with the Clery Act and federal consumer reporting requirements. Compliance with these types of requirements would be difficult to ensure at an institution over which OSU exercises no administrative control. Plus, there are annual accreditation costs for each additional location and if on-site visits are requested then OSU is responsible for the costs of the on-site visits, regardless of the location of the additional site. 


Oklahoma State University Policy and Procedures 

	20190901 Draft
RESTRICTION OF HLC ADDITIONAL LOCATIONS 
	x-xxxx
Academic Affairs
**-**-2019



POLICY

1.01 It is the policy of Oklahoma State University (OSU) that 50% or more of the coursework for any degree program taught at a specific site, whether in-person or electronically-delivered, be provided on at the following locations:
OSU-Stillwater
OSU-Tulsa (Branch Campus)
OSU-CHS (Branch Campus)
OSU-OKC (Additional Location)
Cherokee Nation Hospital, Tahlequah, Oklahoma (Additional Location)

PROCEDURE

2.01	No agreement shall be formed that requires 50% or more of the coursework for any OSU degree program to be taught in person or electronically, at any location other than the 5 locations listed in 1.01 of this policy.



Approved:
Faculty Council, xxxx, xx, 2019
Council of Deans, pending
Executive Team, pending



Resolution of the Oklahoma State University Faculty Council
xxxx, xx, 2019
Continued Robust Commitment to the OSU Strategic Plan

RESOLUTION

1.01 Oklahoma State University is dedicated to its mission, “Building on its land-grant heritage, Oklahoma State University promotes learning, advances knowledge, enriches lives, and stimulates economic development through teaching, research, extension, outreach, and creative activities.”

1.02 The collective university community holds as its vision, “Oklahoma State University will lead in the creation of a better Oklahoma, nation, and world by advancing the quality of life for all, and will fulfill the obligations of a first-class, land-grant educational institution.”

1.03 Commitment to the Core Values of Community, Excellence, Diversity, Integrity, Service, Intellectual Freedom, and Stewardship of Resources is demonstrated through the words and actions of the administration, faculty, staff, students, and members of various constituency groups.

1.04  The University, the whole and its parts, pledges to continue to strive toward the Core Goals of Academic Excellence, Student Success, and Community Engagement.
[bookmark: _GoBack]






Approved by A&M Board of Regents on April 24, 2015

Mission
Building on its land-grant heritage, Oklahoma State University promotes learning, advances knowledge, enriches lives, and stimulates economic development through teaching, research, extension, outreach, and creative activities.
Vision
Oklahoma State University will lead in the creation of a better Oklahoma, nation, and world by advancing the quality of life for all, and will fulfill the obligations of a first-class, land-grant educational institution
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Approved:
Faculty Council, pending
Council of Deans, pending
Executive Team, pending
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WED., DECEMBER 4TH


4-6 PM
 


MEET & GREET SOCIAL EVENT


IRON MONK BREWING CO.
519 S Husband St


 
https://womensfacultycouncil.okstate.edu/
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The Department of Wellness
EMPLOYEE PROGRAMS


405.744.well (9355) wellness.okstate.edu wellness@okstate.edu


Gobble Wobble / Nov. 21, 12-12:50 p.m.


OrangeMan Triathlon / Dec. 7


Wellness Workshops


Cigarette smoking is the leading preventable cause of death in the United States. The benefits 
of quitting smoking begin in as little as one hour after the last cigarette. Join us for a fun walk, 
tons of prizes, and free “cold turkey” lunch to support tobacco cessation.


Registration deadline: Nov. 15 
To register, please visit wellness.okstate.edu/programs/gobble-wobble


Compete in the OrangeMan - our community-wide indoor reverse triathlon. 
Competitive Event: run 3.1 miles, cycle 12.4 miles, and swim 1/2 mile.  
Fun Run: run 1.5 miles, cycle 6.2 miles, and swim 1/4 mile.


Register online at wellness.okstate.edu, or in the Colvin Business Office.  
For questions please contact fitness@okstate.edu


Wellness Workshops are provided free of charge and are perfect for staff meetings and in-service 
training sessions. Presentations can be tailored to meet the needs of your staff.  Most can be 
delivered in as few as 15 minutes or as long as one hour.   
To schedule a Wellness Workshop for your Department, please complete the on-line request form 
at wellness.okstate.edu at least 2 weeks before the tentative program date.


Massage Therapy Gift Certificates
Give the gift of relaxation this holiday season. Massage Therapy gift certificates are now 
available. Options for 30, 60, and 90 minute massages available.


To purchase gift certificates, visit the Seretean Wellness Center, Monday-Friday 8-5 pm. 
For more information call the Seretean Wellness Center 405.744.WELL (9355).


Wellness Wednesday / Nov. 20, 12-12:50 p.m.
Resilience: The Art of Building Strength Through Stress 
This presentation will discuss the origins of resilience and how to build it to live your best life. 
Todd Misener, Ph.D., CHES, Chief Wellness Officer


Registration/cancellation deadline: Nov. 15 at 12 p.m. 
To register call the Seretean Wellness Center 405.744.WELL (9355) Monday-Friday 8-5 pm.
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